WYCK RISSINGTON PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES of the Parish Council Meeting on Monday 5 September 2016 at the Village Hall.

Present: Tim Simon (Chairman), Andrew Fifield, James Ross, Richard Wheeler, Georgina Hampton Louise Fifield (Clerk), Councillor Dr Nigel Moor, Mark Mackenzie-Charrington, and 11 parishioners
There were no apologies. 
Minutes of the last Meeting : 

Matters arising:
· The sharp drop on the sides of the road at the old railway bridge, raised by Bob Philips – see Councillor Moor’s report
· Parish Council Website – is now up and running.  The costs of setting up and ongoing maintenance are both met by the grant provided. The web address is wyckrissingtonpc.org.uk 
The minutes were approved and signed

Maintenance of the Green and Pond
Pond update: 
The annual weed clearing session will be carried out within the next fortnight at the agreed price of £400.00.
Green update:

The hay crop has been taken following which  Meadows Gardens have cleared around the trees and the edges of the Green.  The second cut is due in October, weather permitting. Brian Brazington believes that it will probably only need flailing this time without the expense of lifting.  Robert Phipp had kindly arranged  a second cut of the verges at the end of June – we are very grateful to him for this.
Thames Water - The Secretary of State  has now approved the application for the laying of new water mains under the Green and the question now is whether the work will be achieved in this financial year or next. 
District Council Update: Mark Mackenzie-Charrington
Gloucestershire CC looking at Devolution following plans by CDC & WO Unitary plans fell through. A paper prepared by GAPTC commented:

1. Frustration by Leadership Gloucestershire at stop/start negotiations with Central Government and tight deadlines for key milestones.

2. New Conservative Government may well have a different attitude to devolution as well as Brexit may have an impact.

3. Recognise advantages of dealing direct with Central Government to streamline process for national funding pots and local decision making for allocation.

4. Appreciated discussions with Sector Partnership and Communications Lead from Leadership Gloucestershire.

Observations and questions:

· Concerns at principals of Combined Authority and models being too top heavy and potential cost implications.

· Devolution has potential of weakening County & District Members representative decision making, thus less voice on behalf of electorate.

· Concerns about power of LEP post Brexit

· Potential concerns over dividing allocated funds between CC & CDC etc.

· Understanding County wide projects and how funded.

· How to protect rural areas post devolution.

· Parish & Town Councils could have significantly more services to provide and how to involve them in the overall discussions.

· Question about ‘openness’ of initial bid process. Lack of information portal.

· Little time to consider the potential of devolution. 
Final consultation on the Cotswold District Local Plan now closed with 400 new points raised against 1,500 in the previous stage 18 consultation. The subject of CIL was also out for consultation at the same time. The engrossed document will be put to Cabinet in October before being sent to Westminster prior to Christmas 2016.
Still awaiting outcome of the Badham Pharmacy appeal at Upper Rissington.

The future of a new nursery school at Upper Rissington still hangs in the balance over whether a change of use will be given in Delfin Way B1 to residential. The developers are looking at creating alternative employment space in the consented pub & market rent nursery school buildings where no interest has been achieved. If successful then an offer of £375,000 from the developers will be available for the nursery school.
On 28th Aug the supermarket proposed in the Bourton Industrial Park application has been withdrawn. 

RW noted that another application had been posted in May, and then withdrawn on 26 August, for the temporary travellers site on the Fosse Way, to build a large barn and bungalow in connection with an existing horse rearing business.  MM-C will find out more.

Councillor Moor’s report
Cllr Moor's new role in the Cabinet involves responsibility for the Fire Service, Infrastructure and Planning.   

· High on many people's list is the work on the A417 'Missing Link', which is now on the agenda, although it is at the very early stage so we need to be patient.  There will be better idea of when it might be achieved by the next meeting.  Thanks are due to Geoffrey Clifton-Brown.

 

· Many people are concerned with the time taken for ambulance response in emergency call outs.  Fire fighters at all stations are now able to send a crew out to attend accidents.

 

· Fosse Way:  now a comprehensive approach to repairs, so that we know what it planned for the year ahead.  There has been unanimous support for a 50mph limit for all of the Fosse Way, subject to consultation.  Dealing with pinch points, overtaking lanes are being considered, along with additional capacity through Stow, and a recognition of the necessity to deal with the railway bridge at Moreton.  Budgets need to be found.  GH asked if the Stow/Burford road was also being considered to be one where speeding was a problem in view of the accident records.  AF asked about the road from Northleach to the A40 towards Cheltenham, as its current closure (which has run for many months) added pressure on an already dangerous roundabout.  NM agreed to find out.

 

· Unitary Structure: The reorganisation plan for Gloucestershire and West Oxfordshire has  now been dropped.  Devolution is more important, and we need to convince the Government that there is no need for an elected Mayor.  We need our two tier system to continue and work more effectively.

 

TS highlighted the 3 current road issues, all of which NM will include in the next meeting with Bob Skillern:

1.       Following the resurfacing last year, the road is already breaking up again at the bottom of the drainpipe, in particular outside Laurence House.  Others endorsed this, and also felt that there had been too much 'sweeping' after the resurfacing - the job was not well done.

2.     The steep drop either side of the railway bridge - after consultation with Bob Skillern, our preferred option of fencing is too expensive for this year, but hopefully will be achieved next year.  Black and white plastic markers are not sturdy enough.

3.       Blocked culverts under the entrance to the Oxfordshire Way at the northern end of the village (opposite the Wheeler’s house) need clearing.  

Registration of the Green
An enormous amount of work has been completed by RW, for which the Council is extremely grateful.  The council members were briefed during the summer, following correspondence and discussion with Mr Lewis (Assistant Land Registrar), asking him to take a fresh look at this issue, and RW being a retired solicitor has undoubtedly helped. Mr Lewis agreed to receive an application for registration of the Green with absolute title, and also agreed that there should be no costly advertising.  There is no guarantee, but indications are hopeful.  It is proposed that ‘the Council apply for Registration of the Green with absolute title in respect of the Common Land’  This doesn’t include the Village Hall, which will be dealt with separately and subsequently.  RW is applying as a layman which avoids costly legal fees - £139 is anticipated total cost.  This represents the best opportunity we have had for a long time.  The proposal was unanimously agreed.
Gigaclear Update
MM-C confirmed that the box at the top of the hill at Upper Rissington will serve both  Little and Wyck Rissington.  Plans are going ahead and there is to be a meeting with Gigaclear in the village on 29 September.  TS and LF to attend.
Planning
1. Proposals for redundant farm buildings and corn dryer: 

Andrew and Elizabeth Ransom presented their plans for the removal of the grain store and large hopper and the construction of a single dwelling for themselves, thereby reducing the size of their garden and achieving a downstairs bedroom.  This has followed pre-planning advice on what would be allowed on the site.  Under current planning guidance there can be no new dwellings created in Wyck Rissington, therefore they are trying to demonstrate that it is a conversion of an existing building.  The row of 18th Century cottages (including a shop until the end of the 1920’s) will be linked to the Dutch Barn, with a reduction in roof level and the creation of a pitched roof at the end.  It must keep the agricultural character and look like the current buildings.  The Dutch barn will be re-clad, using a matt, dark metal on the upper part, and the lower part in oak panelling.  There will be no windows on the wall looking towards the village, and small slit windows in the upper floor of the Dutch barn where there will be a bathroom.  There will be no interruption to the view across the valley as all the glazing will be towards Greenfields.  The glass sided link will have a sliding timber panel which will prevent light scatter.
The advantages for the village are that the site is tidied, the eyesore of the large grain store and hopper are removed, and the view of the house will be considerably improved, and another family house will have been created.

The Ransoms assured the meeting that the metal cladding will be a non-shiny, dull matt subdued finish.  The builders cars and equipment will all be under cover and out of site.  It is expected that the work might take a year.

The PC support the proposal and there was widespread support from residents attending the meeting..  LF read out a letter from the Stancers who do not support the proposed application.

TS reminded the meeting that it is important to register individual support (or objection), a simple process on the CDC website once the application has been registered, along with the support from the PC.  Hilary Ponti asked that the village might be notified when the application is registered. TS thanked the Ransoms for such a clear presentation.

2. Proposed new vehicular access to land at the end of the lane by the Fosse Way
The PC had objected to this application, but it has now been approved.  Richard Keeling, CDC Councillor for Bourton Vale has been consulted who explained that as previous permission for an access at this point had been granted, it was difficult to refuse the current application (which has since been approved).  However, as this is permission for an access with no indication of what the land is to be used for, it must be monitored.  AF asked if planning could not be granted with  conditions restricting the use to which the land could be put attached. MM-C indicated that this was not so.
3. Lorry parking at Grafters
This had been a retrospective planning permission in 2014 with a restriction for equestrian use only and now there are several trucks parking all the time.  We have strongly objected to this and it has been confirmed that the enforcement team has been activated.  Tony Kitson voiced his concerns that there may be a connection with the Greenfingers application and the vehicular access previously mentioned.  MM-C reminded the meeting that the planning officers can only consider one case at a time.

4. Laurence House
There will be a revised application from the Montagues for Laurence House, amending the plans to address the concerns of the planners. These include moving the stables and garage/staff accommodation further back with the latter now single rather than two story.  The PC will again support the application.

Finance Report
JR circulated the report for the period 1st April 2016 – 30 June 2016.  Formal approval was sought and confirmed for the following 5 payments:

· Parish Council Websites



£618.94
· Meadows Garden Landscaping
  
  
£288.00
· Land Registry


  


£40.00
· Richard Wheeler, Kendall and Davies, OS Plan
£99.00
· Clerks honorarium




£60.00
The balance in the combined accounts as at 30/06/16 was £9477.63, reflecting that payments for grass cutting and the pond occur in the July to Dec period.  The conclusion was that we are comfortably within the budget and should break even. TS thanked JR for his work on the report.

Letters or Emails received by the Clerk
1. Email from Veronica Woodford asking whose responsibility it is to maintain the hedges on the roadside.  It was confirmed that it is the owners of the fields.  TS asked if she would confirm which hedges she was referring to.
2. Salt bags for the winter are to be stored at Laurence House.  Robert Montague had asked if extra salt could be provided (he will supply the bin) for the area at the bottom of the drainpipe.  LF has requested this.
3. Several letters of thanks have been received following the distribution of the commemorative medals.
4. Waste collection is now to be made on Tuesday mornings, therefore rubbish should be put out on Mondays.
5. Email received from Citizens Advice Bureau asking for a donation to the £10,000 shortfall that needs to be raised from the Cotswold District.  It was agreed that we would make a contribution of £50.00
6. Email received from WEL Medical concerning the need in the village for a publically accessed defibrillator.  TS has asked the Village Hall to consider this.
 AOB
It has been noticed that some households are putting their rubbish out several days early and in a few cases leaving them out for some time after they have been emptied. It was noted that the collection day as from 20th Sept will be Tuesday (with bins being put out the evening before collection as requested in the Village Green Charter).
Date of next meeting: Monday 12th December at 6.00 pm in the Village Hall.
Louise Fifield, Clerk, Wyck Rissington Parish Council

Honeysuckle Cottage, 9 Wyck Rissington, Cheltenham, Gloucestershire, GL54 2PN   Tel 01451 821220 E-mail fifield9@btinternet.com

